      Minutes of the Town of Chesterfield Town Board Meeting held on April 7, 2015 at the Town Office, on the Corner of Clinton and Vine Streets, in Keeseville, County of Essex and State of New York, pursuant to due notice.
    Supervisor Gerald H. Morrow called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

    Everyone stood for the Pledge of Allegiance.

    Those present were:

Supervisor:                         Gerald H. Morrow

Town Clerk:                        Lynn A. Jarvis

Councilman:                       Clayton J. Barber

Councilman:                       Russell L. Blaise

Councilman:                       Richard J. Klages

Councilman:                       Joseph W. Kusalonis

Town Attorney:                 Michael D. McCormick

Supt. of Highways:            Philip W. Pray

    Guests present were: Nelson Tamar; Clark’s Truck Center, David Criss; RR Charlebois, Inc.,

Rod Boula; CEO of Elizabethtown Community Hospital, Ron and Dianne Rodgers; residents, David Buchholz; resident and Shelley Davis; Clerk to Supervisor.

    Upon a motion made by Councilman Richard Klages, seconded by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis and unanimously carried it was

   45. RESOLVED that the reading of the minutes of the meeting held on March 3, 2015 be dispensed with.

   Supervisor Morrow offered the courtesy of the floor to our yearly special guest – CEO of Elizabethtown Community Hospital; Rod Boula.

   Mr. Boula said he has been here eleven times – he thanked the Board for allowing him to be here tonight to provide an overview of what has been happening this past year and projects planned for the future. This is their third year with UVM Health – new signage inside/outside –  the project now is expanding the building towards Park Street, it is the last of the renovations – 2009 – 2010 was the Emergency Room – Acute Care Floor now – increase 8000 square feet – currently three private rooms, 22 semi-private rooms has been like that since 1967 – there will not be an increase in beds, staying at 25 beds, but there will be eleven private rooms and 14 semi-private rooms – the project cost is estimated at $10.1 million - $3 million will be funded by the hospital, $3 million is fundraising monies and $3 million is private financing – starting work in late July should be finished by the end of 2016. They have expanded the hours of the MRI to twice a week instead of once – last July they moved into Dr. Bremer’s office in AuSable Forks, there are now two nurse practioners and one physician all trying to work out of his small office space, they have purchased a house behind the pharmacy and should be having an open house on May 20, 2015. Still recruiting physicians – should have a new physician next year. In the 2nd year of our transport program, do all of our own transporting. They are financially in the black are in the top 3% of hospitals. At this time they are helping Moses-Ludington in Ticonderoga – Mr. Boula is interim CEO, they have a different set-up, struggling with issues, they will be coming under Elizabethtown Community Hospital as an out patient center and emergency room – certified acute care with fifteen beds. Moses-Ludington is selling the nursing home because it is a financial drain on the hospital.

    Mr. Boula explained that the dental services at Elizabethtown Community Hospital has ended, it is not an allowable service at a critical care hospital center – will not replacing the dentist that has left. They would be please to help a local dentist, but not under the hospital service.

    He was pleased to announce that the emergency room has received the Guardian Award for patient excellence care this is the 2nd year in a row that they have received this award – to receive this award they must maintain a 95% patient satisfaction record.

    They have also been recognized by National Health Association as 1 or 572  out of 4900 hospitals – quality-financial – patient staisfaction – top 100 critical access out of 1300 in the country.
    Councilman Kusalonis thinks the Doctor who replaced Dr. Bremer is very thorough.

    Councilman Klages feels they do a good job.

    Councilman Blaise stated that he feels they have the best emergency room around – his son broke his arm and within an hour they were on their way home after x-rays and seeing the doctor.
    Supervisor Morrow stated that fortunately within the year he has not been at the hospital or has he had to bring anyone there – he only hears good things – people are pleased with Dr. Bremer’s replacement – You certainly provide a hometown hospital.
    Supervisor Morrow stated that there are gentlemen waiting on truck bids – so Lynn will you please read the legal notice.
    Town Clerk Lynn Jarvis read the legal notice for the purchase of a 2015/2016 Tandem Axle Truck with snow plow equipment and dump/spreader body.

    Town Clerk Lynn Jarvis opened and read the following bids:

Clark’s Truck Center:                                2016 International                            $189,793.35

                                                                     2015 International                            $189,277.00

RR Charlebois:                                           2016 Western Star                            $193,211.07

                                                                     2016 Western Star                            $199,735.00

                                                                     2016 Freightliner                             $188,454.07

                                                                     2016 Freightliner                             $194,978.00

     Supervisor Morrow questioned the salesmen on the truck bids – did they include standard and automatic options?

     They both replied yes – it is in the packets.

     Supervisor Morrow asked the Board Members what they would like to do about the bids – he stated that usualy the bid is awarded to the lowest bidder that meets specs, but the bids are very detailed and so are the specs – he would like to have the chance to go over the bids and specs – set up a workshop meeting with the Board and then make a decision on awarding the bid at the May meeting – Phil Pray; Supt. of Highways agreed with the Supervisor.

    Phil Pray asked the salesmen – when could we expect delivery – they stated the truck could be delivered right away – the body is what takes the time to get.

    Supervisor Morrow said as long as we receive it before next snow plow season.

    Supervisor Morrow informed the Board that the Keeseville Business Association has been formed – he attended the first couple of meetings, it takes the place of the Chamber of Commerce that use to be in Keeseville – he doesn’t attend the meetings anymore because as their flyers stated it is a collabration of local businesses not government – he will always be available for any questions or if they need assistance – Keeseville will always be on the map and the association would like to attract businesses here.

    On April 19th – they are promoting clean-up day – he checked with DEC and APA to make sure no permits were needed for cleaning brush along the river banks – if they pile up the brush Dave Winter, Kevin and Shane will take the brush away – they will also take the garbage away – he has gotten orange bags from DOT – take pride in the community like clean up days – adopt-a-highway. Keeseville Business Association has made arrangements with Casello and Moore’s recycling to pick up all recyclables, which is an excellent idea.

    They had also asked where the flower boxes were – the Supervisor had told them that they were picked up and taken to the Town Garage for snow removal purposes.

     Dave with his two men will put the flower boxes back – may need to revitalize the dirt – he has had a request from the Boy Scouts to plant flowers – there is $200.00 in the budget that has been used before for theChamber of Commerce – He feels this association will be very active.

    Supervisor Morrow reported that the grant has been awarded for radar signs on 

Route 373 - similiar to the signs you see in other towns, shows the what the speed limit is, then shows what your speed is, this grant was through the Public Health Dept. – it is not for checking your speedometers – Essex County DPW will install the signs just like they do with all our signs – there is no cost on our part, we just need a resolution to accept the grant.

    Upon a motion made by Councilman Russell Blaise, seconded by Councilman Clayton Barber and unanimously carried it was

    46. RESOLVED that the Town of Chesterfield Town Board does approve accepting the grant for radar signs to be located on Route 373 in Port Kent.

    Supervisor Morrow explained to the Board that he had been contacted by Frontier Communications pretaining to a utility tax that the Village imposed – the utility tax was close to $12,000 per year for both sides of the river – the Town can also impose this tax, but only because the village dissolved – does the Board want to continue this utlity tax? Regardless of your decision it will stay in affect for two years – by General Municipal Law 789 we can continue this tax, but we will eventually have to establish our own law.

    The monies that are received will be split between both towns.

    Councilman Blaise asked if it was only for former village residents?

    Supervisor Morrow stated yes.

    Upon a motion made by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis, seconded by Councilman Clayton Barber and unanimously carried it was

     47 RESOLVED that the Supervisor be authorized to continue imposing the utlity tax on Frontier Communication bills for former village residents.

    Supervisor Morrow informed the Board that a quote was received from Ti-Sales for the maintenance of the handheld meter reader and cradle – maintenance for the pocket pro reader and maintenance for the software – at a total of $1,872.00 per year. It is something we certainly have to have.

    Upon a motion made by Councilman Richard Klages, seconded by Councilman Russell Blaise and unanimously carried it was

   48. RESOLVED that the Supervisor be authorized to sign the quote from Ti-Sales for maintenance of the handheld meter reader, pocket pro-reader and the software for the amount of $1,872.00 per year.

    Supervisor Morrow explained that when Shane went to use the pocket pro reader it didn’t work. Ti-Sales sent a new charger and battery, it still didn’t work, they sent a loaner for us to use so we could get the meters read – they sent us a quote for $150.00 to repair our pocket pro reader.

     Upon a motion made by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis, seconded by Councilman Russell Blaise and unanimously carried it was

    49. RESOLVED that the Supervisor be authorized to sign the quote from Ti-Sales for $150.00 to repair the pocket pro reader.

    Supervisor Morrow reported that the water bills for both Port Kent Water and Town of Chesterfield water have been mailed and due by April 17, 2015 – you have a copy of Port Kent water bills, the way the Auditor wanted it, but what they want and what they get are two different things – it is a waste of paper. The Clerk that does the water billing – has the list – come get it and look at it when ever you want – we have received $38,608.73 for this billing period so far – a balance of $125,411.48 is to be received - $59,364.65 is for sewer and $96,894.46 is for water.

    This brings me to make a request to purchase a new printer, with having to print out over 1000 water bills every three months the printer now doesn’t have a high volume capability where the new printer will have that capability, the quote for the printer is $299.00 – the copies are free, we contract for maintenance on the copier in the lobby and if we go over the limited amount of copies allowed then we are charged for the extra copies. As the saying goes nothing last forever and the life of the Clerk’s computer is coming to an end – the quote for the new computer is $672.31 – plus necessary items for hooking them up.

    Upon a motion made by Councilman Russell Blaise, seconded by Councilman Richard Klages and unanimously carried it was

     50. RESOLVED  that the Supervisor be authorized to approve the purchase of the printer for the amount of $299.00 and the computer for the amount of $627.31.

     Supervisor Morrow explained that we need internet service at the water plant on the Frontage Road – Dave Winter uses the internet service in Port Kent to moniter any problems, etc.  at the water plant on Frontage Road – never knows what he is walking into there.

     He contacted Frontier can’t provide internet, Verizon said No – and neither can DISH Network – Charter Communications can – glad you are all sitting down for this – 1st price $30,000 after he sent pictures of the pole and lines they lowered the price to $26,000 for installation of cable for internet service.

     Because the Governor wants to see all governments with internet service, they are working with broadband – there will be grants available to allow governments to apply for broadband internet service – he has discussed this with Mike Mascarenas, Essex County Community Resource Director, since we have no internet service at the water plant located on the Frontage Road.

    Supervisor Morrow gave an update on the Augur Lake Dam – we have received the survey map from Kevin Hall he was able to put it together with prior maps he had in his office – AES Northeast is doing the engineering and design – the next step is for AES to contact APA and DEC on the permit process. It is not likely that it will be happening this year, looking more towards 2016 – with the help of the prisoners, highway crew, Phil, Dave and his two men,                       if we have to we still have sand bags that can be used at the dam. 
    Councilman Klages asked where the money was coming from to pay for the survey?

   Supervisor Morrow replied from the district – when it comes to the dam replacement that will be from the general fund.

    Supervisor Morrow stated that we have an Augur Lake resident here this evening – Dave Buchholz – Dave is working on a website for the Town and I will add pro-bono – it is a work in progress – we are not going as fast as we should be, but it is coming.
   Mr. Buchholz stated that you can go to www.townofchesterfield.frontier to view the website and what is there so far, it is a work in progress.

    Supervisor Morrow mentioned that he met with Alex Forester from CFA Insurance regarding Voluntary Benefits Proposals through Allstate – like what we have with AFLAC and Colonial – if this is something the Board would like to offer to all employees – there is an open enrollment period coming up, Alex would like to meet on Thursday, April 23, 2015 with all employees – not sure of the time preferably  morning – can meet at another time for employees who  are unable to attend.

   Councilman Klages asked what time?

   Supervisor Morrow stated like he said before that a time hadn’t been set, but he thinks about 9:00 a.m.

   Upon a motion made by Councilman Russell Blaise, seconded by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis and unanimously carried it was

   51. RESOLVED that the Town Board approves CFA Insurance to hold an open enrollment meeting for all employees who may wish to obtain Voluntary Benefits through Allstate, these benefits the employees pay for on their own by payroll deductions.

    Supervisor Morrow stated that when the Village dissolved he never expected Phil and his crew to pick up the extra work, they have enough to do outside the village limits – which brings him to this matter – taking electronics at the compaction station – the Clinton County Landfill no longer takes electronics for free, they charge $15.00 for 19” and under and $27.00 for over 19”, there is a place on Route 9 in Plattsburgh called Total Computer that takes electronics for free – we just have to bring them there. Essex County Landfill doesn’t take electronics either – so the question is do we keep taking electronics for free – do we start charging a fee to take them or do we stop taking them completely – if we continue taking them we are doing a service for our residents – if we don’t take them at all then Phil’s crew may be picking them up along the roadside, this is simliar to a dealership that changes your tires they charge a fee to take your old tires whether you leave them or not.
    At this time it is not a necessity to set up a fee schedule, but it is something to think about.

    Councilman Blaise would like it to stay the same for right now.

   Dave Winter and his guys are taking care of the electronics, a couple of weeks ago they brought a load to Plattsburgh.

    Phil Pray offered the use of the military trailer to be used for transporting.

    Dave and his guys are also taking care of the scrap metal at the compaction station, the monies from the metal goes back into the general fund to offset the compaction station expenses.

    Now for this next matter, such as the Christmas tree removal for the residents of the former 
Village – he has been asked about brush and leave pick up for the spring – we are getting a dump truck from the Town of AuSable, we already have a chipper for Dave and his guys to use – the people in the former village don’t have the “back forty” to throw their leaves and brush away – Is this something the Board wants to do – if so we can do brush and leave pick up during the month of May. It will be brought to the pit to compost – since DEC stopped us from burning, even as a controlled burn.

    Upon a motion made by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis, seconded by Councilman Richard Klages and unanimously carried it was

    52. RESOLVED that there will be spring brush and leave pick up for the former village residents during the month of May – notes of interest to be placed in the newspaper.
    So this brings us to another matter – trash bins on Front Street and in the park where the Farmers Market use to be held – do you want to continue having Dave and his guys pick up garbage from the waste baskets, since it appears that some of the tenants and store owners are using them for their personal rubbish and the waste baskets on Mill Street were full of garbage – that area will no longer be used for the Farmers Market, the common area by the hardware store is going to be used this year.

   Phil Pray stated that he doesn’t see a need for them.

   Supervisor Morrow would like to notify tenants and store owners – sort of like with the snowplowing to take care of their own garbage – allegedly there were cardboard boxes in front of one the stores.

     Upon a motion made by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis, seconded by Councilman Clayton Barber and unanimously carried it was
    53. RESOLVED that the trash bins/waste baskets be removed from Front Street and Mill Street and notice be given to the tenants and store owners about this matter.

    Upon a motion made by Councilman Russell Blaise, seconded by Councilman Clayton Barber and unanimously  carried it was

    54. RESOLVED that the Supervisor’s Financial Report for the month of March 2015 be accepted. Financial Report can be found in the Town Clerk’s Office.

    Upon a motion made by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis, seconded by Councilman Russell Blaise and unanimously carried it was
    55. RESOLVED that all bills be paid. Bills in the amount of $20,384.68 were audited and paid from Highway Acct., Claims 37-64. Bills in the amount of $17,044.14 were audited and paid from General Acct., Claims 92 – 112. Bills in the amount of $14,199.23 were audited and paid from Town of Chesterfield Water District Acct., Claims 113-132. Bills in the amount of $3,502.67 were audited and paid from Port Kent Water District Acct., Claims 133-136. Broad Cove Assoc. was paid $91.00, USDA was paid $2,702.50, Amerigas was paid $4,239.74, Verizon was paid $84.58, Frontier Comm. was paid $981.77, Charter Comm. was paid $99.99, David Bashaw was paid $955.00 and NYSEG was paid $2,632.42. Warrants can be found in the Office of the Town Clerk.
      Upon a motion made by Councilman Richard Klages, seconded by Councilman Clayton Barber and unanimously carried it was

    56. RESOLVED that all letters brought before the Board be filed.

    Supervisor Morrow asked who had heard about the audit done by the State Comptroller’s Office in 2014 – well there was a call placed to the Press-Republican from someone in Keeseville wondering why it wasn’t in the paper yet – the Audit Report the Supervisor had received had “draft” written across it – and stated not intended for external review – the Clerk and Town Board received final audit reports, but he did not receive a final report – he has 90 days to respond with a corrective action plan on their concerns and recommnedations – for various reasons some people wanted to make a big deal out of it –

    Supervisor Morrow stated that he knows what he is doing – will continue to review water districts – what was said about Port Kent Water District was not true – the billing clerk does nothing on her own – he is not an absent Supervisor – saying there was a loan of $30,410 is not true – there was a power surge in Port Kent that amounted to $30,410 in damages and NYSEG reimbursed us for the damages – the only thing is the money had to be transferred into Port Kent Water District because it was deposited in the General Account by accident – as a matter-of-fact we just had $30,000 direct deposited into the Highway Account from Office of the State Comptroller and it didn’t belong in that account so that will have to corrected – after 23 years as Supervisor he knows how to do interfund transfers – the audit had stated that you have to charge interest on interfund transfers – no you don’t, why would you when you are not even getting interest from the bank – as everything it is a recommnedation – it was stated in the report the Port Kent Water District was short, in the deficit 24,000 – 43,000, in 2011 we had a balance of $21,000 – in 2012 we had a $49,000 balance, never a deficit – it also stated we weren’t doing relevies, received $13,194 in relevies in 2013, received $13,463 in 2014 for relevies and received over $15,000 in 2015 for relevies.
    Port Kent Water Users pay $650.00 per year, they can barely afford that – non-users are paying $300.00 per year. No they are not charged the penalty if they pay on the 31st, 32nd or 33rd day – they have been saving their money just to pay their water bill as it is.
    As a member of the Board of Supervisor’s, I know all the Department Heads in Elizabethtown – so when the relevies are sent to Real Property to be placed on the Town Taxes and someone comes in to pay their water bills – he calls the Director and says take so and so off the relevy list they paid their bill – there are 18 towns in Essex County and they all do the same thing – so yes he is guilty of that, but unless the Board adopts a resolution not to do this he will continue because he was put in office to represent the residents of the Town of Chesterfield.

    Town Attorney Michael McCormick stated that if memory serves him right the grant received was for low income families and the State required the Town to keep the fees down.

    Supervisor Morrow stated that when the tribunal violation was received from NYS Department of Health we were offered a $4 million no interest loan, but the cost for water per year would have been $1,200 - $1,400, not even remotely affordable – instead we were able to receive a $7 million grant for an $8.1 million project, never heard of before for just a water project.

    Everybody in the Town is doing their job correctly.

    In the Audit Report the Tax Collector was mentioned – he now has night depository bags and he is keeping up on his reports.

   Town Clerk Lynn Jarvis mentioned that the rabies clinic was successful – her son Zach and his girlfriend Molly helped out at the clinic.

    Supt. of Highways Phil Pray informed the Board that there has been a slight increase of 2% in ChiPS funding.
    He took a moment to thank the Town of Peru, Black Brook, Essex County DPW, Town of Jay and Town of Plattsburgh for their assistance when our truck broke down during the winter.

   Supervisor Morrow asked him if he forgot to thank two other people – Councilman Kusalonis and himself for going to Alabny on Advocacy Day – March 4th.

   Yes, he said thak you for your support in Albany – other Councilmen should think about attending sometime.

     Supervisor Morrow said the only thing is – we are preaching to to choir – Dan Stec, Betty Little and Janet Duprey support the Towns and Counties 100%.

     Upon a motion made by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis, seconded by Councilman Richard Klages and unanimously carried it was

    57. RESOLVED that since there was no further business to come before the Board this meeting be adjourned at 8:18 p.m.

                                                                                                        ____________________________

                                                                                                                 Lynn Jarvis, Town Clerk  

